BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 9 September 2013

	


	Present

Also in attendance


	Cllr Mrs Blackmore in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Spear, Mrs Chugg, Mrs Shapland, Bonds, Lucas, Lord, Spear, Mrs Chesters and Gilbert.

Miss Tracey Weaver, Parish Clerk.



	136/2013/14
	Apologies
	Received from Councillor Mrs Woodford, Anderson and Mrs Smith. 



	137/2013/14
	Questions from the Public
	None received.



	138/2013/14
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman expressed her disappointment that a member of the Council had revealed information regarding proposed hire charges for the parish hall to a third party prior to it being considered by the relevant Parish Committee.  

	139/2013/14
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 143/2013/14, as she is the parish representative on the North Devon Environmental Trust.

Cllr Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 145/2013/14 (b), as he is on the North Devon Plus Personal Committee for the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB).

Cllr Lucas declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 154/2013/14, as he is a member of the Rotary Braunton Caen.

Cllr Gilbert declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 150/2013/14, 158/2013/14 and 159/2013/14, as he has a boat moored at Velator Quay.

Cllr Mrs Chugg declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref:  145/2013/14 (a), as the applicant is known to her and lives opposite property owned by her.

Cllr Mrs Chugg declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 145/2013/14 (b), as she is North Devon Council representative on the Atlantic Array Committee.

All Members declared a Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 145/2013/14 (d), as the Parish Council is the landowner.

Cllr Mrs Chugg declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 158/2013/14, as she is a local landowner and involved with the Marsh Commissioners Committee.

Cllr Mrs Chesters declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 145/2013/14 (a), as the applicant is known to her.

Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 156/2013/14 (c), as she is a Governor at Southmead School who work with Dogs Helping Kids charity.

Cllr Mrs Blackmore declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 156/2013/14 (c), as the applicant is known to her



	140/2013/14
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 August 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to Min Ref: 109/2013/14 ‘Bolson’ be changed to ‘Himalayan balsam’ and ‘vastly’ be removed.

b) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 22 July 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record.

c) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee meeting held on 2 September 2013 be ratified and adopted by the Council.

(N/C)



	141/2013/14


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed PC Mark Langworthy to the meeting.

PC Langworthy reported that there have been 12 crimes committed in Braunton over the past month.  These include 3 acts of criminal damage, 4 thefts, 2 assaults, 1 drink driving and 2 burglaries. Guarantee 

There has been an increase in anti social behaviour over the summer months mainly caused by youth’s years 10 and 11.  Main areas targeted by anti social behaviour in Braunton are the skate bowl and Countryside Centre.  The police are aware that during he school holidays there has been a core group of youths causing nuisance and damage to these areas.  He was of the opinion that that anti social behaviour had increased since the demise of the Street Pastors.  Most weekends there have been problems with youth drinking alcohol an area on near Lower Park Road has been discovered by police, as the youth like to camp and drink there overnight this is now under surveillance by local police.   PC Langworthy reported that there were less reports of anti social behaviour last year as a section 30 Order had been placed on the car park and surrounding buildings and a CCTV camera installed to overlook the skate bowl and car park.  He informed members that the police would be taken action by writing to parents and in the past this reduced anti social behaviour by 50%.

The Chairman thanked PC Langworthy for his report.



	142/2013/14
	Finance
	a. The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £3,701.96.

b. The Statement of Accounts for August 2013 were received and noted. 

 (N/C)



	143/2013/14
	Proposed Improvements to Countryside Centre
	The Chairman welcomed Nicola Corrigan and Mary Breeds Trustees of the Countryside Centre to the meeting.

Nicola Corrigan explained that she attended a Parish Council meeting last March when the Council approved proposed improvements to the Countryside Centre.  The Countryside Centre has now revised these proposed plans and made the following amendments.

· To keep heat in the main building new half glass double doors will be installed at entrance to reception area. 

· The proposed large bay window to overlook the river Caen will not be installed this will reduce costs and leave more room inside the building for use by visitors.

· The external pillars will be still be glassed to enable it be used for displays promoting areas in Braunton when the Centre is closed, this area will not be heated.

· Heating will be install in the main building to make the building operational all year round and not just in the warmer months.

· Solar panels will be installed on the south-facing roof to enable the building to generate its own power and be self-sufficient.

The purpose of the proposed improvements is to make the building more usable and attractive to local people and visitors to the area. 

RESOLVED:  That in principle the proposed improvements to the Countryside Centre be approved and the plans be forwarded onto the Planning Authority, subject to any changes to the plans being resubmitted to the Parish Council for further approval.

(N/C)



	144/2013/14
	Action Sheet
	Cllr Mrs Chugg informed members the by-pass had now been including in the North Devon and Torridge Local Plan 2011-2031, as an aspiration and requested that the action sheet be updated to reflect this.

RESOLVED: That the action sheet be received and noted.

(N/C)



	145/2013/14
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Chairman of Planning, Councillor Mrs Shapland, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.

(N/C)



	146/2013/14


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Cllr Mrs Chugg reported that the County Highways Team would be providing a consultation day in the Vivian Moon Centre on Wednesday 2 October 2013 from 10:00am to 8:00pm.  The day will include 

Members had noticed an increase in vehicles coming out of Sandy Lane, which meant that vehicles are already using an alternative route as a by-pass helping to alleviate congestion in the centre of the village.  Cllr Mrs Chugg informed Council that the County will not provide signage for alternatives routes, as the roads are not up to highway standard.  

Members informed the County Cllr that a fortnight ago a workman was adjusting the lights on the pedestrian crossing in Exeter Road but now the lights seemed to be on red even longer than before.  The Council requested how much this work cost the County Council, as it felt it was a waste of tax payers money and the lights are even worse then before.  Cllr Mrs Chugg reported that Braunton would be getting new MOVA traffic lights and she was also trying to get the pedestrian crossing in Exeter Road moved a further 150 yards away from the main square traffic lights.  

Cllr Mrs Blackmore reported that the main traffic lights on the square had been adjusted they changed three times while she was sat in traffic from Cean School to the lights.



	147/2013/14
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Cllr Lucas reported that he was concerned regarding issues will cover at Braunton fire station.  The Braunton fire engine failed to turn out 72 times and he wanted to know why.  

RESOLVED:  That the Council writes to the Commanding officer at the Barnstaple Fire Station to request why the Braunton fire engine failed to turn out 72 times.

Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that the District Planning Committee was very busy at present, as it has had some big applications to consider.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday when they will be considering the Atlantic Array.

Cllr Spear informed members that the Parish Council had been successful in securing the £37k section 106 funding from the District Council for the refurbishments and improvements to the Recreation Ground changing rooms and toilets.



	148/2013/14
	Braunton Flood Update
	a. The Council considered the Environment Agency’s proposals to fence the entire boundary of Chaloners Road play park adjoining the river Caen.  The Environment Agency will remove the existing chain link fence and the proposed new railings will allow water to flow through them in the event of a flood.

RESOLVED:  That the Council authorises the Environment Agency to erect Genworks Ultra Bar playground bow top railings.  Made of galvanised steel, 1.2 meters high, polyester powder coated in green and guaranteed to last 20-25 years before they require maintenance. 
(N/C)

b. Members considered the Braunton Flooding Action Plan.

RESOLVED: 

a. The Council writes to the Chief Executives and business owners in Caen Street requesting that they write to the Department of Environment and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) expressing their concerns regarding the flooding in Braunton.

b. That the Braunton Flooding Action Plan be received and noted.

(N/C)



	149/2013/14


	Chaloners Road Car Park


	a. Members considered a report by the Parish Clerk detailing proposals for the management and charging tariff in Chaloners Road car park.

The Clerk had carried out a comparison study between local authority and private company enforcement for the car park.  It was noted that the local authority already provides enforcement in the Caen car park and that this management agreement will be reviewed with effect from next April and the District Council might charge per enforcement visit in the future.

RESOLVED:

i. Chaloners road car park be equipped with on pay and display coin only, electric powered ticket meter.

ii. The charging tariff be the same as that in Caen Street car park 20p for one hour, 70p for two hours, £1.20 for three hours and each additional hour 50p.

iii. Charing to apply from 09:00 to 17:00, Monday to Saturday (including Bank Holidays)

iv. No permit holder scheme be available

v. To continue enforcement using the Local Authority and the Clerk to report back to a future meeting regarding management agreement with North Devon Council.

b. Members considered three quotations received from the following local contractors to resurface Chaloners Road car park.

· M.R. Yeo & Son Ltd

· L J Development

· Alan Dart Groundworks Ltd

Cllr Bond informed members that he was familiar with all three companies that had quoted and although all of the companies work to a high standard he felt that the quotation received from company B would be what you would expect to pay for these works.  

RESOLVED: 

i. That company B be awarded the contract to resurface Chaloners Road car park at a cost of £9,100 (GPC 2011).

ii. That Cllr Bond be appointed project co-ordinator to oversee the works being carried out.

(N/C)



	150/2013/14
	Velator Quay Improvements and Naturalisation
	Cllr Lord reported that English Heritage had received an application to list Velator Quay.  English Heritage is currently processing the application and they will inform the Parish Council of the outcome shortly.  In the meantime work to the coastal paths can continue, as these will not be affected by the application.

 

	151/2013/14


	Caen Street Car Park Request for Storm Water Sewer Requisition


	Member considered a request from a local Developer for permission to connect to the existing South West Water surface water drain in Caen Street car park.  

Members were concerned regarding the damage and disruption these proposed works would cause to Caen Street car park, especially has the car park had been resurfaced in 2011.  It was considered that the developer could possibly connect to an existing South West Water surface water drain in South Street and would request if any alternative options have been explored.

RESOLVED:  That the Council refuses permission for the developer to access the South West Water surface drain via Caen Street car park. 

(8.2abs)



	152/2013/14


	Advertising Boards at Braunton Bowling Club


	RESOLVED:  That the Braunton Bowling Club be granted permission to place advertising boards running parallel along one edge of their green.

(N/C)

	153/2013/14
	Council Chamber Chairs
	Cllr Mrs Chesters expressed her concerns regarding the condition of the Council Chamber chairs.  She presented an alternative chair, which could be purchased from a local stationery supplier at a cost £45 each.  Members were concerned that there was no provision within the 2013/14 budget for the purchase of new chairs.  It was also noted that Council had previously considered updating the chamber chairs and agreed that it would not be financially acceptable to replace chairs at present.

RESOLVED:  That Cllr Gilbert would carry out a survey all also existing Parish Council chairs and report back to a future meeting.

(N/C)



	154/2013/14
	Hire of Chaloners Road car park


	RESOLVED:  That the Rotary Club be granted permission to use the Chaloners Road car park on Wednesday 11 December 2013 from 9am – 9pm for the purpose of a Christmas market.

(N/C)



	155/2013/14
	Recreation Ground Hire Policy
	Members considered the comments made by Cllr Mrs Shapland, which were emailed prior to the meeting.  

RESOLVED:  

a. That Cllr Mrs Shapland and the Parish Clerk make the relevant amendments to the Recreation Ground hire policy and bring it back to a future meeting for approval.

b. The Chairman thanked Cllr Mrs Shapland for reviewing the policy.

(N/C)



	156/2013/14
	Hire of Recreation Ground
	a. RESOLVED: That K9 Focus be granted permission to hire the Recreation Ground on Sunday 1 June 2014 for their annual dog show.

b. RESOLVED:  That R&T Tours be granted permission to hire the Recreation Ground on Saturday 3 to Sunday 4 May 2014 for their annual May Bank Holiday Tournament.

c. RESOLVED: That Dogs Helping Kids and the Voice be granted permission to hire the Recreation Ground on Saturday 26 October 2013 to hold a dog show in aid of Jaden Cornelious Fundraising.

(N/C)



	157/2013/14
	Items to Note
	Items (a) – (i) were noted.


IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (3).

	158/2013/14
	Lease for Marsh Commissioners Land at Velator Quay


	RESOLVED:  That this item be deferred, as the draft lease had not been received from the Council’s solicitor.

(N/C)

	159/2013/14
	Naturalisation of Velator Quay
	RESOLVED:  That the Council approves the works for phase one of the coastal path improvements at Velator Quay and authorises expenditure of up to £16,000 (GPC, 2011).

(N/C)


The meeting closed at 9.41  p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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